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Present at 7:00 p.m. were Mayor Ken Gray, Chair, Debra LaValley, 
Tom McGee, Bonnie Schultz, Stanley Schwartz, Peter Hoyt, 
Liam Gallagher, SAC Representative. Michele S. Robinson, Superintendent of Schools. 
Christian Scorzoni arrived at 7:20

The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:08 p.m. Mayor Gray led the Committee in 
the Pledge of Allegiance.
Mayor Gray then read School Committee’s Mission Statement and announced that this will be read at the start of each School Committee Meeting from now on.
The Mission reads as follows:

The Amesbury School District is unconditionally committed to every child, ensuring that all students experience success through the development of attitudes and skills necessary for lifelong learning by providing the highest quality staff, meaningful learning experiences, and a vitally involved community.
II.
COMMENTS BY VISITORS, DELGATIONS

None
Mayor Gray announced that agenda item- V. Communications – Student Advisory Council – would be moved up so that Liam could leave early to study for his final the next day.
Liam spoke about the election date which is planned for this Tuesday and that the new Student Advisory Council member will be attending  next school committee meeting to be introduced.

III.
PRESENTATIONS
A. Middle and High School Achievement Plans
Amesbury Middle School – Principal Mike Curry
Amesbury High School – Principal Roy Hamond
Amesbury Middle School – Mike Curry
Mr. Curry presented the committee with a power point presentation and a brief overview of his plan.
He began the presentation with explaining the process of this achievement plan.  It is comprised of many different people coming together to analyze the needs of the school, based on both past and present information. He explained that the schools are not a business and it is all about interacting with others and the needs of the student. Mr. Curry went over the MCAS achievements that is above the states percentages. He went over the school-wide celebrations that AMS was involved with; i.e. 6th grade students and teachers sharing learning with 4th graders at CES;  grants received from AEFI; naming the Excellence in Education; Destination Imagination; Jazz and Art Night, just to name a few. 

Mr. Curry spoke about the current achievement highlights; Science Journaling; Peer Mediation Program; AEFI Grant; Boston College Educational Seismology Project; 5th Grade Aqua Team Community Partnership Unit (new this year); Go MATH; 100 students participating in Drama Club; Math Team coming in 2nd and 3rd place; and many more.

Mr. Curry gave 2 goals in the direction that AMS is heading. 

1. Increase in both MAP and MCAS performance level. Looking at high warning levels that students only need a few points to get to the next category.  They always have room to grow.

2. Increase communication methods to identify, implement and collect relative to meeting our efforts of improving internal and external communication needs.



Mr. Curry concluded his presentation with thoughts on looking forward.
· Positive relationship building
· Vertical collaboration among teachers regarding analysis of data, consistency in development of assessments

· More opportunities within school day for response to intervention

· Look to build technology infrastructure for both teachers and students

Mr. Hoyt thanked Mr. Curry for his presentation. He congratulated the middle school for all of the good work that is being done at the school; highlighting a few of the programs; Science journaling; Music Man; community involvement with the Cashman School.

Mr. McGee also thanked Mr. Curry and stated that he thought it was great plan with realistic goals. He commented on the team working together hand in hand.

Mrs. Schultz thanked Mr. Curry and stated that the presentation has good information in it. She stated that the rededication of the Dough Boy, which will be May 18th at 2:00, will have the Middle School involved in it.

Mr. Schwartz spoke on focusing on putting the cuts back into place at the middle school.  He thanked Mr. Curry for the presentation and that it was good to have him here.

Ms. LaValley echoed her colleagues in thanking Mr. Curry. She asked about the nature science trail and where the progress was on that. She suggested contacting the sheriff’s department for assistant and possibly connecting that trail to the river walk.  Mr. Curry was not sure of connecting the two trails together.  He stated that there was a discussion about building a small theatre on the science trail.

Mr. Scorzoni apologized for being late and thanked Mr. Curry for his presentation.  Mr. Scorzoni asked Mr. Curry to elaborate on Goal 2 – communication. Mr. Curry went on to explain that there are lots of different methods and that 95% of problems is communication. He went on to say that you can always make enhancements and be consist in the delivery type.  He is working on getting everyone in the building on the same page with the same format for staff and community.
Mr. Hoyt asked if there would be any parent training for Aspen?  Mr. Curry would like a parent night to walk through grade book, look at a blog, and to help parents look at the work that is needed for their students.
Mayor Gray commented on the MCAS scores and asked if Mr. Curry felt that those scores are a reflection of the school and his thoughts on that and assessments. Mr. Curry stated that with this year, MAP allows them to see the growth of students from winter to spring.  He went on the say that there are a lot of different assessments and that MCAS is only one day and only takes a snapshot of that students’ achievements. Mayor Gray agrees and went on with the analogy of a baseball player and having a bad day.  That does not give the entire picture of that player.

Amesbury High School – Roy Hamond
Mr. Hamond presented the committee with a power point presentation and a brief overview of the Achievement Plan. He began his presentation with stating that the development of this plan is driven by the community, staff and students. He went on to explain the expectation of where we want students to be at graduation. Academically; problem solving, communication, applying media: Socially; collaborate effectively in school community, positive contributions in the community: Civic; advocate positive change demonstrating civic responsibility.
Mr. Hamond went on to say that even with 35 more students than last year, their MCAS scores were higher than the state scores putting them at a level 2 school. Some of the recognitions that Mr. Hamond spoke about was: athletic teams participating in state tournaments; Liam Gallagher was named 1 out of 500 in the finalist for the US Presidential Scholars Program; recognition as a National Merit Scholar Finalist. He went on to share the partnerships with AHS: city and community agencies; local colleges working with students; NECC and Early College courses. Mr. Hamond spoke about how 85 to 90% of graduating seniors go on to colleges or military. He went on to speak about the increase in participation of students in athletics, clubs, unofficial clubs, student council and drama.

Mr. Hamond concluded in speaking about the NEAS&C report that arrived in December and some of the recommendations that were made; and his 2 goals for AHS.

1. Meet the needs of ALL students. Teachers will be able to identify gaps in student achievement through assessment, focusing on assessments like MCAS that everyone recognizes (MAP program doesn’t apply to AHS)

2. Working with high needs population. With the ELL population increasing need to meet their needs bring up level of achievement.

Looking ahead for the high school.  Where are we going: Middle Management/Curriculum Supervisors; communication; parent/family/community involvement and Technology.  
Mr. Hoyt appreciated the good work and gave Mr. Hamond kudos for the partnership with Lowell’s Boat Shop.  He went on to ask Mr. Hamond if he was confident with the new structure for the Special Education Program at the high school level. Mr. Hamond commented on the partnership of Lowell’s Boat Shop and also the Big Brother/Big Sister program; Shark Tank challenging and the Entrepreneur Club.  He went on to speak about the new special education program. With the small groups, and certified professionals, the needs of the students will be identified.

Mr. Schwartz thanked Mr. Hamond for his presentation and the accomplishments from grades K to 12th.
Mr. Scorzoni echoed the thanks to Mr. Hamond.  He also asked Mr. Hammond what the drop-out rates were.  Mr. Hamond explained that the profile of the state is 5% drop-out but explained that the physical rate is under 2% because of the number of students that do 5 years of high school and the transient population. Mr. Scorzoni stated that in the plan you listed other high schools, why?  Mr. Hamond explained that this is DART comparisons (state comparison). The state is comparing AHS with the same demographics as Amesbury is. It was just to give a comparison. Mr. Scorzoni suggested that a heading of some sort would be helpful to the public as to what this comparison is.

Mayor Gray thanked Mr. Hamond for his presentation and asked if there were other comments.

IV.
 ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

  A.
Curriculum Assessment and Accountability

None

B.  Assistant Superintendent’s Report
· Ms. Farrell stated that last weekend was the first meeting of the Special Education Working Committee that was put together by Senator Katie O’Connor-Ives. It was well attended by local schools, parents, some city council members, Stan Schwartz, Kevin Pierce, Ms. Farrell and was hosted by Amesbury at AHS library. Next meeting will be May 28th in Haverhill. There were good discussions on goals and objectives in Special Education Services and all had the same concerns.  Focus conversations for upcoming meeting on regional collaborations and funding components.

· Tomorrow is a PRT Day and there is a lot of good work going on in all departments. Ms. Farrell will be meeting with the secretaries regarding Aspen, residency, year end and much more so that all schools are on the same page.

· Regarding the Finance Sub-Committee and the FY15 budget. They are still looking at the athletic department and reducing their budget by $10,000. Ms. Farrell will be meeting with the Athletic Director on Thursday to discuss the issues.
· State bid lists. The HPAC is on the list and will give Ms. Farrell a price proposal by mid May. Also on the list is the cleaning service, which is in its 6th year. She will contact them to also give a price proposal. Ms. Farrell went on to explain that the state list should save the district money, but not always the case, if not comfortable with that then the job would go out to bid. So that being said, this may change the budget.
· Grants in FY15 level funded from FY 14, receiving a 10% cut in FY14. Level funded into FY15. Federal Grants end August 31st. 
· As for the personal stand-point no change as in resignations, retirements that we do not know of.

· FY 14 and key areas that generated the deficit. Concerns in early fall that related in an early freeze of the budget.  Comfortable in closing books on June 30th. Acted early enough to manage the deficit.
· Regarding fee collection – What can we do differently? Time and inability to collect. Will speak with the secretaries regarding the collection.

· Building use – Revenue to date and anticipated balances.

Mr. Scorzoin asked about Over the Hill and Chapter 70 and the formula that Ms. Farrell has been a part of. Report on progress of this. What do we need to know? Window to act with the Senate.  Ms. Farrell spoke about two components. One being the Chapter 70 aide and the $25.00 per pupil aide.  This year the House resolution stated that they will give an additional $25.00 per pupil foundation aide.  They acted earlier this year, to be responsive to the towns and cities.  It is now at the senate to approve the additional $25.00 per pupil.  Anything would be a help.  Real opportunity for that to happen. The second component is the  need to change the funding formula.  Mr. Scorzoni applauded Deirdre efforts.  He worries that they are not engaged enough and need to up the advocacy and make some noise to the senate. Ms. LaValley said that there is a meeting this month. We should draft something as a School Committee and address the House. Maybe brainstorm something and give to Ms. LaValley and have a discussion.  The additional$25.00 goes to the city and the council has to then give to the school.
Mr. Schwartz asked why a time frame? Ask Senator Ives to look at a resolution. Needs to be short term peace.

Mr. Hoyt asked if Ms. Farrell received a formal response? Ms. Farrell responded  no, but the stake holders are adamant for a change. Coming out of economic times.

C.
Superintendent’s Report
· Dr. Robinson spoke about going along with the principals that shared good things tonight.  Deb shared with her tonight that at NECCO, where she works, the recognition of the Peace Poetry Poems. With 1000 entries, our own Julia Shorter, a senior at AHS, was one of the winners of the poem Still Waters.
· Performance at AHS, Chicago, was amazing performance highlighting the skills and talent of students.
· Florence Emerson, CES Preschool Teacher, her son, Nicholas, won a distinction of Top Chef television program. He is donating a scholastic book, about cooking, to each elementary student in APS.
· Baccalaureate is schedule for June 3rd, which is the first June School Committee Meeting.  Looking to change the meeting to Monday, June 2nd.
· The liaison for the student handbooks will be Peter Hoyt
·  Mr. Hoyt will be presenting any change in the handbook at the May 20th meeting or the first meeting in June.
· Presenting to the community on the first meeting in June will be the summer reading lists.
· AHS administration working on scheduling for next year, challenging with the changes, reduction.  Will keep everyone updated as it comes in.
· School Committee has approved the 2014-2015. There has been a request to do a 2 year calendar, putting a committee together to look at that. Hopefully will have a recommendation at next meeting. Bonnie Schultz has offered to head the committee.
· Rededication of the Doughboy, AMS band will be playing as well as the CES chorus.
· National Teacher appreciation is this week. Today is Nurses’ appreciation day. Tomorrow send a note to teachers appreciating all of their hard work.
· Tomorrow the Academy will meet to continue to study the current structure and plans for the future.

Mr. Hoyt added that this Friday is AEFI honoring: Maria Farrendini, Peter Randall and Carol Bartlett. Also on May 19th is the Excellence in Education luncheon. Mr. Hoyt acknowledged the 100th birthday of Gladys Turnquest a former math teacher of AHS. Dr. Robinson added the Top 10 Dinner Celebration on June 19th.  June 6th is the high school graduation. Busy time of year with lots going on especially for our seniors.
V.
COMMUNICATION
Ms. LaValley echoed about the talented students and all of the amazing plays that have gone on in the schools. She continued by thanking the talented teachers that bring out the best in the students and without them, who knows what the students would accomplish.
Reminder that May 16th the Junior Promenade will be going on at the Library.  Great way for the community to come out and see how they dress to the 9’s!

Motion by Ms. LaValley, to move the first meeting in June from Tuesday, June 3rd to Monday, June 2nd seconded by Mrs. Schultz.   Vote: Unanimous, Yes

Mr. McGee spoke about the District Government Project and the superintendent evaluation process.  There are questions about the process. Last year we had a side letter to have a time frame from May 1 to August 1. Do we want to discuss that now or sit on it?
Ms. LaValley suggested to put it on the agenda for next meeting to discuss it.

Mr. Scorzoni spoke about the Recycling Policy that is one of the future meeting agenda items. He spoke about a grant that is coming up with a deadline in June (date set by the state).  He asked if there is a need and interest from the administration? Should we get feedback from the school? Ms. LaValley asked if there is a template to share. Dr. Robinson shared that the schools do, do recycling with the help from the DPW that we could look at it. Mr. Schwartz suggested that plan for next year. Mr. Hoyt stated that he thought there was a stipend for recycling, Dr. Robinson stated that there was not.
VI.
ITEMS FOR APPROVAL OR EARLY CONSIDERATION
A. 1.
April 15, 2014 Minutes

Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Mr. Schwartz to approve the regular minutes dated 
April 15, 2014.   Vote: Unanimous, Yes.

    2.    School Committee Meeting Dates 2014/2015

Ms. LaValley spoke regarding School Committee Meetings which have been held on Tuesdays forever. Sometimes conflict with city council meetings, and other things happening in the city and seems like our meetings have been getting bumped lately. She feels the need that the meeting dates need to be consistent.  She is suggesting that the School Committee meetings be held the 1st and 3rd Monday of the month.  Mr. Hoyt asked for the feedback of the Mayor, Dr. Robinson and Ms. Farrell with their schedule.  Mayor Gray asked why not Wednesday, or Thursday? Ms. LaValley stated that there are lots going on, on Thursdays and it is better to have it at the beginning of the week. Dr. Robinson agreed that the beginning of the week would be better, either Mondays or Tuesdays would be fine with her. 
Motion by Ms. LaValley, to move the School Committee meetings from Tuesdays to the 1st and 3rd Monday of the month beginning July, 2014, seconded by Mr. Schwartz.   Vote: 5 Yes with 2 opposed (Mr. Hoyt and Mr. Scorzoni).



Discussion about only having one meeting in July and August.
First motion amended: Motion by Ms. LaValley, to move the School Committee meetings from Tuesdays to the 1st and 3rd Monday of the month beginning September, 2014, seconded by Mr. Schwartz..   Vote: Unanimous, Yes (If a Holiday falls on a Monday of a meeting, that meeting will be bumped to the 2nd Monday of the month)

B.
Warrant
Motion by Mr. Schwartz, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to accept the Warrant dated May 1, 2014 in the amount of $287,919.89. Vote: Unanimous, Yes.






VII.
  INFORMATION ITEMS
A. 
Subcommittee Reports

1. Finance/Budget Subcommittee – Stanley Schwartz
Mr. Schwartz indicated they met before the meeting. He stated that Ms. Farrell did a good job managing the budget. They talked about how to report the budget next year with the frequency of the reports. Approved transfer of $45,000.  #115351 (AHS extra Curriculum salary) to #115352 (Early College).
Motion by Mr. Schwartz, seconded by Mr. Scorzoni  to accept the transfer of $45,000. from line item #115351 to #115352.. Vote: Unanimous, Yes.



      Next meeting May 14.
2. Policy Subcommittee – Bonnie Schultz
Ms. Schultz indicated the next meeting will be 29th at 9AM
3. Personnel Subcommittee – Thomas McGee
Mr. McGee indicated that the committee met yesterday and discussed impact bargaining.
VIII..
FUTURE MEETINGS AND AGENDA ITEMS

The Chair read the future meeting and agenda items aloud.

1. Academy Presentation and MOU (5/14)
2. Visit with State Representative and State Senator (5/14)
3. Recycling Activities/Policies(5/14)
4. Two year Calendar Adoption (5/14)
5. School Committee Meeting Dates for 2014/2015 (5/14)
6. Discussion – Educator and Employ Evaluations (6/14)
7. Retiree Recognition (6/14)
8. Whittier Regional Vocational High School (6/14)

Ms. LaValley would like to add to the second meeting in June  an update on the Go MATH Program.

IX.
PRESS CONFERENCE
  None
X.
EXECUTIVE SESSION


None
Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Mr. Schwartz to adjourn the meeting at 9:40 

Vote: Unanimous, Yes.








Respectfully Submitted,


Tom McGee, Secretary
Amesbury Public Schools Mission Statement

The Amesbury School District is unconditionally committed to every child, ensuring that all students experience success through the development of attitudes and skills necessary for lifelong learning by providing the highest quality staff, meaningful learning experiences, and a vitally involved community.
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